WWI-Western Front-1918

U.S. Army Military History Institute 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 22 Jul 2011

MEUSE-ARGONNE CAMPAIGN, SEP-NOV 1918

A Working Bibliography of MHI Sources

CONTENTS

Overview.....p.1 General Sources.....p.2 Battles/Places -Montfaucon (26 Sep-10 Nov).....p.4 -Lost Battalion (2-7 Oct).....p.5 -Mont Blanc (3-17 Oct)....p.6 -Romagne (7-16 Oct).....p.6 -Sgt. York (8 Oct).....p.7 -Buzancy (1 Nov).....p.8 -Other....p.8 Arms & Services -Combat Arms.....p.9 -Combat Support....p.10 -Logistics/Medical....p.11 Units/Personal Views.....p.11 French Perspective.....p.13 German Perspective.....p.13

OVERVIEW

At the conclusion of the St. Mihiel operation, Pershing marched his half-million strong First Army by night to join Foch's offensive in the Meuse-Argonne sector. He moved them north through the Meuse Valley with the Argonne Forest to their left and the Air Valley to their right, and was ready to attack with three corps the morning of 26 Sep.

Foch's intent was to create a pincers movement to cut off the Germans in their rear. British troops would advance between Péronne and Lens toward Aulnoye, while the Americans would attack toward Mézières. Aulnoye and Mézières were rail and supply centers in the German rear area, and the loss of either would seriously disrupt their operations. Simultaneously, the Belgian-French-British force in Flanders would attack, as would French troops in the Oise-Aisne region. Facing the Allies, the Germans formed three heavily-fortified lines in two sectors, Army Groups under the command of von Gallwitz and the

Crown Prince, respectively. Foch correctly expected them to attempt an orderly retreat, and his detailed plans reflected his aim of preventing a staged enemy retirement.

Pershing selected a twenty-mile wide zone between the Meuse on his east and the rough Argonne Forest on his west as his point of heaviest concentration. He hoped to advance into open areas behind the heavily-fortified German defenses at Montfaucon, Cunel and Barricourt, where he would be within striking distance of an exposed enemy flank. This would allow his flank, supported by the French on his left, to attack Mézières. His plan succeeded through the first two German defense lines in Meuse-Argonne, but the attack stalled in front of the third. By successful coordination of air and ground assets, the latter component, including the newly-formed—and fresh—Second Army American Army, was able to break its way through the third line and lengthen its front. By early November, Germans were fully on the defensive, two more American corps joined the line and the Sedan-Mézières road was denied to the German logistical effort. By the time the armistice was signed, 22 American and 4 French divisions occupied a line from Verdun to the Argonne.

GENERAL SOURCES

Allen, H. Warner. "The American Achievement." Detached from: <u>The National Review</u>. London: (Jun 1919): pp. 527-38. D545.A63.A44.

Americans in the Great War. Vol. 3. Clermont-Ferrand: Michelin, 1919. D570.A69.

Argonne, Battle of. Collection. 1 Box. Arch.

Belloc, Hilaire. "America in the Argonne." American Legion (Nov 1928): pp. 28-29 & 44-46. Per.

- Braim, Paul F. "Learning to Fight by Fighting: The AEF in the Meuse-Argonne Campaign." In <u>Selected</u> <u>Papers From the 1992 Meeting of the Society for Military History</u>. Quantico, VA: 1994. pp. 117-32. D25.S62.
- _____. "The Test of Battle: The American Expeditionary Forces in the Meuse-Argonne Campaign, 26 September-11 November 1918." PhD dss, U DE, 1983. 332 p. D545.A63.B72. <u>The Test of Battle: The American Expeditionary Forces in the Meuse-Argonne</u> <u>Campaign</u>. Newark, DE: U DE, 1987. 229 p. D545.A63.B72; and 1988 reprint.
- Coffman, Edward M. "The Meuse-Argonne Offensive: The Final Battle of World War I?" In <u>Between</u> <u>War and Peace: How America Ends Its Wars</u>. NY: Free Press, 2011. pp. 179-96. E181.B56.
- Colby, Elbridge. <u>American Militarism</u>. Wash, DC: Society of American Military Engineers, 1934. pp. 94-115. E181.C73.
- Ferrell, Robert H. <u>America's Deadliest Battle: Meuse-Argonne, 1918</u>. Lawrence, KS: UKS, 2007. 195 p. D545.A63.F47.

Gregory, Barry. Argonne. NY: Ballantine, 1972. 158 p. D545.A63.G73.

- Hartzell, Arthur E. <u>Meuse-Argonne: Battle 26 September-11 November 1918</u>. Chaumont, France: AEF, Second Section, General Staff, 1919. 39 p. D545.A63.H3.
- _____. "Meuse-Argonne Battle (Sept. 26-Nov. 11, 1918." S.I., AEF, Second Section, General Staff, 1919. 47 p. D545.A63.H32. "For the confidential use of press correspondents and magazine writers."
- Lanza, Conrad H. "The Start of the Meuse-Argonne Campaign." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Jan/Feb 1933): pp. 57-71. Per.
- Lengel, Edward G. <u>To Conquer Hell: The Meuse-Argonne, 1918</u>. NY: Henry Holt, 2008. 491 p. D545.A63.L46.
- Meuse-Argonne American Cemetery and Memorial. Wash, DC: ABMC, 1994. 39 p. D639.C42.M48. And 1971 edition.
- Palmer, Frederick. <u>Our Greatest Battle: The Meuse-Argonne</u>. NY: Dodd, Mead, 1919. 629 p. D545.A63.P2.
- Racier, Ted S. "1918: Storm in the West." <u>Command</u> (May/Jun 1992): pp. 16-33. Per. Overview of events, tactics & organization.
- Rouquerol, J. <u>La Guerre en Argonne [The Battle of Argonne]</u>. Paris: Payot, 1937. 198 p. D545.A59.R6.
- Scammell, J.M. "The Argonne, 1914 and 1918." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Oct 1929): pp. 354-61. Per & D534.1.A6.S31.
- Shrader, Charles R., editor. <u>Reference Guide to United States Military History</u>, 1865-1919. NY: Facts on File, 1993. pp. 256-60. E181.R44.
- Simmons, Edwin H., & Alexander, Joseph H. <u>Through the Wheat: The U.S. Marines in World War I.</u> Annapolis, MD: Naval Institute, 2008. 296 p. D570.348.A1.S56. See Chap. 13.
- U.S. American Battle Monuments Commission. <u>American Armies and Battlefields in Europe:</u> <u>A History, Guide, and Reference Book</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1938. pp. 167-329. D528.U5.
- U.S. Army. A.E.F. "Lectures Delivered on Operations at Argonne-Meuse and St. Mihiel 27 January 1919." Typescript, 1919. 44 p. D544.U52.

U.S. Army. A.E.F. GHQ. <u>American Official Communiques</u>. Bulletin No 4, Apr 1920. 44 p. D570A4A43.

Issued daily, 15 May-13 Dec 1918. See pp. 24-41.

- ____. Final Report of Gen. John J. Pershing. Wash, DC: GPO, 1920. pp. 43-53. D570.A4.
- U.S. Army. A.E.F. Gen Staff College. <u>Staff Ride: Meuse-Argonne Operations</u>. France, Jan 1919. ca 300 p. (mimeo). D545.A63.U58. Various reports & documents.
- U.S. Army. First Army. <u>First Army Lecture Courses: St. Mihiel and Argonne-Meuse</u>. France, 1919? 5 vols. D545.A63.F57.
- U.S. Army. Infantry School. <u>Monographs of the World War</u>. Ft Benning, GA, 1923? 695 p. D509.U55. Compilation of 75 selected student monographs. See Mono 54-68.
- U.S. Army. Office, Chief of Military Hist. "Narrative Descriptions of the Named Campaigns of the U.S. Army." Repro typescript, 1968. pp. 74-77. E181.N37.

U.S. Dept of Army. Historical Division. <u>United States Army in the World War, 1917-19</u>. Vol. 9. Wash, DC: GPO, 1948. D570.A4.U54. Selected docs: official reports, orders, correspondence, etc.

BATTLES/PLACES

-Montfaucon

- Adams, D.B., & Crane, A.E. "fore and Aft of the Infantry': The 6th Engineers in the American Offensives of 1918." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Nov/Dec 1921): pp. 470-73. Per.
- <u>The Americans in the Great War</u>. 3 vols. Clermont-Ferrand, France: Michelin, 1920. D570.A7. See Vol. 3, "The Meusse(sic)-Argonne Battlefields (Montfaucon, Romagne, Saint Menehould)
- Cain, J.M. II. "The Taking of Montfaucon." In <u>Americans vs. Germans: The First AEF in Action</u>. Wash, DC: Infantry Journal, 1942. 189 p. D570.9.A65.
- Cochrane, Rexmond C. <u>The 79th Division at Montfaucon, October 1918</u>. Army Chemical Center, MD: Chemical Corps Historical Office, 1960. 94 p. UK23.A5.C64no19.
- Colby, Elbridge. "The Taking of Montfaucon." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Mar/Apr 1940): pp. 128-40. Per. And comments (May/Jun 1940), pp. 276-77.

Lanza, Conrad .H "The Battle of Montfaucon, 26 Sep 1918: An Artilleryman's View." <u>Field Artillery</u> <u>Journal</u> (May/Jun 1933): pp. 226-48; "The End of the Battle of Montfaucon" (Jul/Aug 1933): pp. 347-67. Per.

-Lost Battalion

- Beattie, Taylor V. "Ghosts of the Lost Battalion." Military History (Aug 2002): pp. 26-32. Per.
- _____. "Whittlesey's 'Lost' Battalion." <u>Army History</u> (Winter 2002): pp. 21-30. Per.
- Campbell, David R. "Fighting Encircled." <u>A Study in U.S. Army Leadership</u>. Draft, CMH, 1987. p. 6. U167.5.E57.C35.
- Clodfelter, Micheal. <u>The Lost Battalion and the Meuse-Argonne, 1918</u>. <u>America's Deadliest Battle</u>. Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2007. 246 p. D545.A63.C66.

Eager, Sherman W. "The Lost Battalion." Scabbard and Blade (Apr 1936): p.2. Per.

- Fuller, Hurley E. "'Lost Battalion' of the 77th Division." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Jun 1926): pp. 597-608. Per.
- Gaff, Alan D. <u>Blood in the Argonne: The "Lost Battalion" of World War I</u>. Norman, OK: U OK, 2005. 368 p. D545.A63.G24.
- Lengel, Edward G. "One Man's Ambush." <u>Military History</u> (Dec 2007): pp. 52-57. Per. Reconnaissance by Private John "Jack" Barkley.
- Mastriano, Douglas V. "The Last Battle of the Argonne: Archaeological Research and the Authenticity of Sergeant Alvin York's Heroic Deed." AWC student Personal Experience Monograph, 2010. 126 p. PEM-2010-Mas.Arch.
- Perrett, Bryan. <u>Against All Odds! More Dramatic Last Stand Actions</u>. London: Arms & Armour, 1995. pp. 138-45. D25.P34.
- Pratt, Fletcher & Johnson, Thomas M. "The Lost Battalion as the Germans Saw it." <u>American Legion</u> (Apr 1938): p. 22. Per.
- Ronan, James B. "A Message From the Lost Battalion." <u>Military Collector & Historian</u> (Winter 2007): p. 247. Per. Analyzes a 4 Oct 1918 pigeon message from MAJ Whittlesay.

Werstein, Irving. The Lost Battalion. NY: Norton, 1966. 192 p. #603-308.1966.

See also:

-Bibliography on the 308th Infantry Regiment in Unit Histories-Infantry Regiments.

-Mont Blanc

- Germany. Heer. 3 Armee. "The Defensive Operations in the Champagne Mont Blank Operations: September 26, 1918 to October 9 1918, From German Point of View." Germany: AEF, GHQ, Second Section, 1918. 33 p. D545A63G3.
- Greeley, J.N. "A Study in Battle Formation." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Mar/Apr 1920): pp. 167-76. Per. Mont Blanc, Oct 1918.
- McClellan, Edwin. "The Battle of Blanc Mont Ridge." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u> (Mar 1922): pp. 1- and (Jun 1922): pp. 206-. Per.
- Otto, Ernst. "The Battle at Mont Blanc." 4 pts. <u>US Naval Institute Proceedings</u> (Jan/Apr 1930): pp. 1-, 89-, 177-, & 304-. Per. Translated from the German; see also discussion, Jul 1930, pp. 639-.
- _____. <u>The Battle at Blanc Mont, October 2-October 10, 1918</u>. Annapolis, MD: Naval Institute, 1930. 200 p. D545A63O7.
- Simmons, Edwin H., & Alexander, Joseph H. <u>Through the Wheat: The U.S. Marines in World War I</u>, cited above. D570.348.A1.S56. See Chap. 12.
- Swett, Trevor W. "The Battle at Blanc Mont." Reprint from <u>US Naval Institute Proceedings</u> (1930): pp. 639-43. D545.A63.S8.
- <u>Translations: War Diaries of German Units Opposed to the Second Division (Regular) 1918</u>. 9 vols. Wash, DC: 2nd Division Historical Section, AWC, 1930-35. #05-2.1930. See Vols. 7-8.
- U.S. War Dept. General Staff. <u>Blanc Mont (Meuse-Argonne-Champagne)</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1922. 42 p. #05-2.1922. And typescript reproduction, 83 p. #05-2.1920.

-Romagne

- Lanza, Conrad H. "The First Battle of Romagne." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Nov/Dec 1933): pp. 493-507. Per.
- . "Three Battles in One." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Mar/Apr 1934): pp. 113-138. Per. Beaumont, 8-10 Oct; Argonne, 7-10 Oct; Romagne, 7-10 Oct.
- . "The Third Battle of Romagne." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Jul/Aug 1934): pp. 325-46. Per. 14-16 Oct.

-Sgt. York

Beattie, Taylor V. "Continuing the Search for York." Army History (Winter 2008): pp. 20-28. Per.

_____. "In Search of Sergeant York: The Man, the Myth, and the Legend." <u>Military Heritage</u> (Jun 2001): pp. 30-38 & 81. Per. Similar article in <u>Army History</u> (Summer/Fall 2000): pp. 1-14. Per.

Bowers, John. "The Mythical Morning of Sergeant York." MHQ (Winter 1996): pp. 38-47. Per.

- Buxton, G. Edward, Jr., et al. <u>Official History of 82nd Division American Expeditionary Forces</u>, <u>1917-1919</u>. Indianapolis: Bobbs-Merrill, 1920. pp. 58-62. #05-82.1919.
- Cowan, Sam K. Sergeant York and His People. NY: Funk & Wagnalls, 1922. 292 p. D570.9.Y7.C6.
- Larrabee, George. "Sharpshooter from the Hills: The Amazing Sergeant Alvin York was the Ultimate Infantryman." <u>Military History</u> (Jun 1987): pp. 10 & 56-57. Per.

Lee, David D. <u>Sergeant York: An American Hero</u>. Lexington, KY: U KY, 1985. 162 p. D570.9.Y7.L44. Explores hero-making process.

Mahoney, Tom. "Alvin York and Frank Luke." <u>American Legion Magazine</u> (Nov 1968): pp. 22 & 45-49. Per.

Detailed account of York's famous action, including names of many participants.

- Mastriano, Douglas. "Alvin York and the Meuse-Argonne Offensive." <u>Military History</u> (Sep 2006): pp. 23-29. Per.
- "Testimony of German Officers and Men about Sergeant York." Trans by USAWC, Jun 1936. 28 p. Map. D570.9.Y7.T4. Document, based on interviews, which seeks to disprove the sensational aspects of York's feat.
- Swindler, H.O. "Turkey Match." Infantry Journal (Oct 1930): pp. 343-51. Per.

York, Alvin. Sergeant York: His Own Life Story and War Diary. [Edited by Tom Skeyhill]
Garden City, NY: Doubleday, Doran, 1928. 309 p. D570.9.Y7.A5.
Includes affidavits & statements of COL G.E. Buxton, SGT Harry Parsons, CPL Bernard Early, & 7 of the 8 privates who survived the patrol.

-Buzancy

- Lanza, C.H. "The Battle of Buzancy." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Nov/Dec 1934): pp. 553-59; (Jan/Feb 1935): pp. 29-45. Per.
- _____. "Notes on the Artillery in the Battle of Buzancy, November 1, 1918." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Mar/Apr 1932): pp. 157-60. Per.

-Other

- Ferrell, Robert H. <u>The Question of MacArthur's Reputation: Côte de Châtillon, October 14-16, 1918</u>. Columbia, MO: U MO, 2008. 111 p. D545.C73.F48.
- Lanza, Conrad H. "The Battle of the Meuse River: A River Crossing." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Sep/Oct 1935): pp. 393-416. Per.
- McClure, N.F. "The 35th Division in the Vosges Mountains." <u>Cavalry Journal</u> (Apr 1921): pp. 105-11. Per. Trench raid at Hilsenfirst, Alsace, 6 Jul 1918.
- Reed, William L. "A Wartime Visit to Verdun." Infantry Journal (Jul 1929): pp. 43-46. Per.
- Schley, J.L. "Some Notes on the World War." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Jan/Feb 1929): pp. 55-68. Per. Mont Sec.
- Schrantz, Ward L. "Defense of a Wood." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Jan 1923): pp. 46-48. Per. Bois de Manheulles, near Verdun.
- Smythe, Donald. "A.E.F. Snafu at Sedan." Prologue (1973): pp. 135-49. Per.
- Tenney, Parker G. "Experiences in Use of Captured Materiel." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Jul/Aug 1926): pp. 403-06. Per. 77th Field Artillery near Verdun, Sep 1918.
- Upton, L.S., & Tydings, Millard E. "Capture of Etrayes Ridge." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Aug 1927): pp. 133-36. Per. Near Verdun.
- Weaver, Theron D. "The 103d Division Crosses the Meuse." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Nov/Dec 1929): pp. 528-30. Per. French 103rd Division crossing at Dom-le-Mesnil, 10-11 Nov.

ARMS & SERVICES

-Combat Arms

- "An Artillery Study Made in the A.E.F." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Jan/Feb 1920): pp. 50-63 & (Mar/Apr 1920): pp. 93-108. Per. Includes ammunition table for Meuse-Argonne.
- Burleson, Richard C. "Some Observations Concerning the Use of Accompanying Batteries During the World War with Some Personal Experiences." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Nov/Dec 1921): pp. 523-55. Per.
 25-26 Sep.
- Gulick, John W. "Artillery Operations, First Army, A.E.F." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (May/Jun 1922): pp. 192-223. Per. I & III Corps, Meuse-Argonne & St. Mihiel.
- "Infantry in Battle." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Aug 1924): pp. 121-25. Per. Leadership perspective.
- Lanza, Conrad H. "Supporting an Infantry Division." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Sap/Oct 1933): pp. 405-25. Per.
- _____. "Very Long Range Fire in the Meuse-Argonne." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (May/Jun 1935): pp. 249-60. Per.
- McGlachlin, Edward F. "Results of Artillery Action in the Meuse-Argonne Offensive." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Jan/Feb 1923): pp. 11-17. Per.
- McGlachlin, Edward F. "Army Artillery in Meuse-Argonne." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Nov 1923): pp. 544-52. Per.
- McMeen, Scott R. "Testing the Principles of Fire Support: Meuse-Argonne 1918." <u>Field Artillery</u> (Aug 1994): pp. 18-21. Per.
- Rarey, George H. "American Tank Units in the Foret d'Argonne Attack." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Apr 1928): pp. 389-95. Per.
- Reigner, Lewise. "F.A.—Long Fuze Change Zero." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Apr/Jun 1919): pp. 183-91. Per.

155mm battery in the Argonne, Sep 1918.

- Rockenbach, S.D. "Lecture on Tanks and their Operations with The First American Army at St. Mihiel Salient and in the Argonne Sept 11th to Nov 11th, 1918." 35 p. D608.R62.
- . "Operations of the Tank Corps A.E.F. with the 1st American Army at St. Mihiel and in the Argonne Sept 11th to Nov 11th, 1918 and with the British E.F. Sept 18th to Nov, 1918. Typescript, (Mimeo). D608.R626.

Schrantz, Ward L. "Mine Warfare in the Argonne." Infantry Journal (Feb 1928): pp. 171-75. Per.

- Shepard, _____. "The Employment of the Artillery-Fifth Army Corps, Argonne-Meuse Operations." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Apr/Jun 1919): pp. 148-82. Per.
- Spaulding, Oliver L. "A Study in Ammunition Supply." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Jul/Aug 1923): pp. 327-42. Per.

-Combat Support

- Cochrane, Rexmond C. <u>The Use of Gas in the Meuse Argonne Campaign, September-November 1918</u>. Army Chemical Center, MD: Chemical Corps Historical Office, 1958. 91 p. UK23.A5.C64no10.
- Coles, Michael H. "Pershing's Eyes in the Sky." <u>MHQ</u> (Winter 2001): pp. 30-41. Per. 12th Aero Squadron.
- Crane, A.E. "Sixth Engineers in the Meuse-Argonne." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Mar/Apr 1931): p. 124. Per.
- Hoge, Wm M. "The 7th Engineers Bridge the Meuse." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Jan/Feb 1926): p. 24. Per. And comment (Mar/Apr 1926), p. 148.
- "Intelligence Section, 5th Corps Meuse-Argonne Operations." Typescript, 1919. 24 p. D545A63I58.
- Johnston, Ed S. "Employment of Chemical Troops in the Attack of the 1st Division, Meuse-Argonne." <u>Chemical Warfare</u> (Oct 1932): p. 1185-. Per.
- Peek, E.D. "Army Engineer Operation in the St. Mihiel and Meuse-Argonne Offensives."
 <u>Military Engineer</u> (Sep/Oct 1922): pp. 287-90 & 331-33; (Nov/Dec 1922): pp. 389-92 & 437-41. Per. Author=chief engineer, 1st Army; covers water supply, bridges, construction, railroads & road building.
- Schley, J.L., & Noce, Daniel. "Engineering Operations, Fifth Army Corps." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Sep/Oct 1923): pp. 425-34. Per. Largely concerns roads.

U.S. Army. A.E.F. <u>Report of the Chief Engineer, First Army American Expeditionary Forces on the</u> <u>Engineer Operations in the St. Mihiel and Meuse-Argonne Offensives, 1918</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1929. 151 p. D570.309.A5.

-Logistics/Medical

- Duff, Edward E., Jr. "As Far as the Enemy Location Permits." <u>Military Engineer</u> (May/Jun 1929): pp. 203-09. Per. Railroad work.
- Luburoff, George. "How we did it in the Argonne." <u>Quartermaster Review</u> (Sep/Oct 1922): pp. 27-28 & 32. Per.

Supply problems in the Meuse-Argonne.

- Lyle, H.H.M. "The Principles of the Surgery, Hospitalization and the Evacuation of the Wounded in the Meuse-Argonne Offensive." <u>Military Surgeon</u> (Jun 1939): pp. 580-91. Per.
- Miller, John A., Jr. "Traffic Regulation in the Advanced Zone." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Sep/Oct 1922): pp. 297-99 & 339. Per.
- U.S. Army. AEF. Gen Staff College. <u>Staff Ride: Meuse-Argonne Operations</u>. France, Jan 1919. ca 300 p. (mimeo). D545.A63.U58. Various reports & documents. See Chap II & Pt IV.
- U.S. Army. Base Hospital No. 4. <u>"Album de la Guerre": Five Hundred Photographs, Seventy Drawings</u> and Thirteen Articles by Members of Base Hospital No. 4, U.S.A., Serving the British Forces on the Somme Front and Mobile Hospital No. 5, U.S.A., Serving in the Meuse-Argonne Sector. Cleveland, OH: Scientific Illustrating Studios, 1919. 117 p. #704-4.1919.

UNITS/PERSONAL VIEWS

- Baker, Horace L. Argonne Days: Experiences of a World War Private on the Meuse-Argonne Front.
 Aberdeen, MS: Aberdeen Weekly, 1927. 122 p. D570.9.B25.
 128th Infantry Regiment; Argonne Days in World War I [Ed by Robert H. Ferrell].
 Columbia, MO: U MO, 2007. 157 p. D570.9B252.
- Browne, George. <u>An American Soldier in World War I</u>. Lincoln, NE: U NE, 2006. D570.9B77. 117th Engineer Regiment.
- Bruce, Andrew D. "Operations of the Second Division (U.S.) During Third Phase of Meuse-Argonne." Typescript, 1924? 93 p. #05-2.1924.

- Burtt, Wilson B. "Explanation and Execution of Plans of Operation--5th Army Corps--Argonne-Meuse Operation." AEF, 1919? 15 p. #04-5.1919.
- Cochrane, Rexmond C. <u>The 1st Division in the Meuse-Argonne, 1-12 October 1918</u>. Army Chemical Center, MD: Chemical Corps Historical Office, 1957. 61 p. UK13.A5.C64no3.
- Crane, A.E. "The Sixth Engineers in the Meuse-Argonne." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Mar/Apr 1931): pp. 124-28. Per. And at St. Mihiel.
- Ferrell, Robert H. <u>Collapse at Meuse-Argonne: The Failure of the Missouri-Kansas Division</u>. Columbia, MO: U MO, 2004. 160 p. #05-35.2004.
- Farrell, Thomas F. "Operations of a Divisional Engineer Regiment." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Mar/Apr 1922): pp. 99-101 & 117-19. Per. 1st Engineers.
- Frasier, Lyman S. "Operations of the Third Battalion, 26th Infantry, First Division, in the Second and Third Phases of the Meuse-Argonne Offensive." Typescript, 1926? 82 p. #603-26.1926.
- Hay, Donald. "Machine Guns, 35th Division, Meuse-Argonne, 26 Sep-1 Oct 1918." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (May/Jun 1933): pp. 193-. Per.
- Nichols, Vernon R. "Our Battle of the Argonne." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Sep 1919): pp. 183-99 & (Oct 1919): pp. 267-81. Per. Personal account, 363rd Infantry Regiment.
- Owen, Peter F. <u>To the Limit of Endurance: A Battalion of Marines in the Great War</u>. College Station, TX: TX A & M, 2007. 248 p. D570.348.6th.O94. 2nd Battalion, 6th Marines.
- Ransom, Paul L. Papers. 6 Boxes. Arch. Includes papers on his service at Cantigny, St. Mihiel, Soissons & the Meuse-Argonne.
- The Tenth Machine Gun Battalion in the Meuse-Argonne Offensive Sept. 26-Oct. 19, 1918. n.p., 1918? 14 p. D545.A63.T46.
- Triplet, William S. <u>A Youth in the Meuse-Argonne: A Memoir, 1917-1918</u>. [Edited by Robert H. Ferrell] Columbia, MO: U MO, 2000. 326 p. D545.A63.T75.
- U.S. American Battle Monuments Commission. <u>Terrain Photographs, American World War</u>. 69 vols. Photo Arch.
- U.S. Army. AEF. First Army. "Field Orders, First Army, American Expeditionary Forces." France?: HQ, First Army, 1919. D570.2.U648. Orders 1-119.

U.S. Army. 311th Infantry Regiment. "Daily Situation Reports, 12 September-6 October 1918 (St. Mihiel), 13 October-5 November 1918 (Meuse-Argonne)." Typescript, 1919. 51 p. #603-311.1919.

See also:

-WWI Vets Survey and bibliographies in Unit Histories.

FRENCH PERSPECTIVE

Grassett, Alphonse. <u>La Guerre en Action, Passage de la Meuse par la 163e Division: l'Armistice sur le</u> <u>Champ de Bataille, 10-11 Novembre 1918</u>. Paris: Berger-Levrault, 1938. 178 p. D545.A63.G7.

GERMAN PERSPECTIVE

- "German Man Power Employed Against the American Meuse-Argonne Offensive, 26th September-11th November 1918." Chaumont, France?: GHQ, AEF, 1919. 3 p. D545.A63.G37.
- Germany. Army. "The Defensive Operations in the Champagne Mont Blanc Operations: 26 Sep-9 Oct 1918, from German Viewpoint/3d Army (German)." Translated by American Forces, Germany, 1918. 33 p. D545.A63.
- von Giehrl, Herman. "Battle of the Meuse-Argonne." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Aug 1921): pp. 131-38; (Sep 1921): pp. 264-70; (Oct 1921): pp. 377-84; (Nov 1921): pp. 534-40. Per. Chief of Staff, XVI (German) Army Corps.
- Kellermann, Bernhard. <u>Der Krieg im Argonnewald [The War in the Forest of Argonne]</u>. Berlin: n.p., 1916. 121 p. D545.A6.K4.
- Köhn, Herrmann. "Notes and Translations of Part of Texts of the Histories of the Following German Regiment which, with others, took part in the Defense of Teifland Sector of Group Argonne: Meuse-Argonne Offensive, September-October, 1918. (1st Guard Field Artillery Regiment)" Typescript, 1930. 18 p. D545.A63.K6.
- Michaelis. "Notes and Translations of Part of Texts of the Histories of the Following German Regiment Which, with others, Took Part in the Defense of Teifland Sector of Group Argonne: Meuse-Argonne Offensive, Sep-Oct 1918. (3rd Foot Guard Regiment)" [Translated from the German by Thomas C. Bourke] Typescript, 1930. 18 p. D545.A63.M5.

- Otto, Ernst. <u>The Battle at Blanc Mont, October 2 to October 10, 1918</u>. Annapolis: USN Inst, 1930. 200 p. D545.A63.
- Reinhard, Wilhelm." "Notes and Translations of Part of Texts of the Histories of the Following German Regiment Which, with others, Took Part in the Defense of Teifland Sector of Group Argonne: Meuse-Argonne Offensive, Sep-Oct 1918. (4th Foot Guard Regiment)" [Translated from the German by Thomas C. Bourke] Typescript, 1930. 29 p. D545.A63.N68413.
- U.S. Army. AEF. G2. <u>The German and American Combined Daily Order of Battle, 25 Sep to</u> <u>11 Nov 1918</u>. France, 1919. 26 p. D545.A63.U5. Statistics, charts, summaries.
- U.S. Army. 1st Division. <u>World War Records: German Documents</u>. 4 vols. Transcribed on mimeo 1930. #05-1-1930. From German units/commands opposing the 1st US Division, 1918. See Vol. IV, 3 pts.
- U.S. Army. 2nd Div. "Translations: War Diaries of German Units Opposed to the Second Division (Regular), 1918." 9 vols. Wash, DC: AWC, 1930-35. #05-2.1930. Microfilm and bound copies; See Vol. 9.
- Wiglow, Hans. "Notes and Translation of Part of Texts of Histories of the Following German Regiment, which, With Others, Took Part in the Defense of Tiefland Sector of Group Argonne, Meuse Argonne Offensive, September-October 1918 (270th Field Artillery Regiment)" [Translated from the German by Thomas C. Bourke] Typescript, 1930. 7 p. D545.A63.N68.